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1. Issues requiring your direction 

No issues requiring your direction. 

2. Work Programme Updates 

2.1.  Emergency Caller Location Information  Ben Quay 

A significant upgrade to the ECLI service was successfully completed on 20 June 2018 
between 0000 and 0600.  Led by MBIE, with technical resources from Datacom and 
emergency services, the upgrade enhances resilience of the life-saving service by increasing 
availability to 99.99% (or just 34 minutes down-time per annum).  This technically complex 
project was completed on time and to budget. 

2.2.  Numbers of 5G base stations  Len Starling 

 
 

 You have asked for further 
information about the number of additional base stations that will be required for 5G. 
 
The number of additional base stations will depend on several factors: 
 

 The amount of base station sharing between companies 

 The amount of spectrum available to the major operators. (Reserving spectrum for other 
uses will increase the number of base stations required by the national networks.) 

 The frequencies used for 5G. (3.5Ghz will be the first frequency deployed but the network 
operators have other bands that will be able to be re-purposed in future and some of 
these will provide better rural and in-door coverage.) 

 The types of 5G services that are provided. (More base stations will be required if very 
high data rates are needed in a confined area. Low data rate applications such as IoT 
won’t need as many base stations.)  

 The rate of uptake of the new technology by consumers. 
 
Unfortunately there is no simple answer to any of these questions at this time. For example, 
there is still active debate in the technical community about the coverage that will be 
achieved by the first frequencies that will be deployed. Some people claim that a base station 
every 200 metres will be necessary. However, others say that these claims are 
overstated. For example, Wonil Roh (Head of Technology Strategy at Samsung Networks) 
was recently quoted as saying that “an urban outdoor area [can be covered with 5G with] a 
similar number of base stations to what we have for [4G]”. 
 
One key point is that these base stations will not necessarily look like traditional cell-phone 
towers. Many will be flat panels attached to the side, or on top, of buildings. If painted the 
appropriate colour these are unlikely to be intrusive and may not be noticeable. (By way of 
comparison, there are a very large number of WiFi base stations in most cities but they 
attract no comment.)     
 
In the face of this uncertainty our advice is that there is unlikely to be a rapid expansion in the 
numbers of macro sites in the first five years. There may be more base stations in the 
medium to long-term but most of the initial changes will be flat panels or changes to existing 
macro sites.  
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Responding to Community Concerns (Communications and Digital Media Portfolio) 

Tararua: Seeking 
improved broadband 
and greater mobile 
coverage   

You met with Connect Tararua, Ron Mark 
MP and the Mayor of Tararua on 24 May 
to discuss progress on the project. 

 
  

On Monday 11 June, MBIE and CIP met 
with Connect Tararua and the Mayor of 
Tararua to discuss expected coverage by 
the RBI2 and MBSF programmes in 
Tararua. CIP will provide Connect Tararua 
with more detailed maps to show 
coverage in the district. 

Connect Tararua will be giving a 5 
minute presentation ‘Vignette 1 – 
Regional Connectivity’ at the 
TUANZ Rural Connectivity 
Symposium on Tuesday 26 June at 
1.30pm. We understand that Mel 
Poulton and Tim Poulton will be 
presenting, and Tracey Collis, 
Mayor of Tararua, will also be 
attending.  

5. Sector News/Other issues you should know about this 
week 

5.1.  The 2017 Information and Communication Technology Supply Survey 

Overview 

The Information and Communication Technology Supply Survey measures the sale of goods 
and services from businesses associated with ICT industries. The survey began in 2006 and 
ran every second year to 2014 and has been run again in 2017. There is no commitment to 
run this survey again.  
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The survey is included in the stock take for the Digital Domain Plan which was published on 
28 March 2018. 

 
 

 

   

    
  

  
 

 

  

  

  
 

Results for the 2017 ICT Supply Survey were published on 18 June 2018. The key findings of 
the 2017 survey are:  

 Sales of ICT software and services were worth $7.4 billion in 2017, 17 percent more than 
in 2014. 

 Sales of hosting and IT infrastructure provisioning services rose 84 percent to $1.6 billion. 
This value is 28 percent of the total sales of IT services, up from 18 percent in 2014. The 
increase reflects the trend towards providing cloud-hosting services. 

 25 percent of the value of all sales of ICT services and software came from published 
software.  

 Sales of IT services increased 16 percent to $5.6 billion. 

 Exports of IT services were 11 percent of the total sales of ICT software and services in 
2017, up from 9 percent in 2014. 

5.2.  Australia releases paper on the upcoming International Telecommunications Union 
Plenipotentiary Conference 

The Australian Department of Communications and the Arts has released an information 
paper in preparation for the International Telecommunications Union’s (ITU) forthcoming 
Plenipotentiary Conference (PP-18) to be held from 29 October to 16 November. The paper 
seeks feedback on the policy issues described in the paper from Australian stakeholders.  

The paper identifies the most significant issues that the Australian government anticipates will 
emerge at PP-18. We have summarized some of the issues below. 

International internet-related public policy issues 

The Australian government advocates for the multi-stakeholder approach to internet 
governance that is “inclusive, consensus-based, transparent and accountable”. It argues the 
ITU “should remain within its current mandate of capacity building measures, developing 
technical standards, and discussion on internet-related public policy issues”. It opposes 
giving a power to make recommendations (rather than just an ability to consider) to the ITU 
Council working group on internet-related public policy issues. It states that this would be a 
“step towards the ITU becoming a global Internet regulator”. 
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Cyber security 

The paper notes that cyber security is an increasing and contested topic of discussion at the 
ITU. Under current resolutions, the ITU should focus its resources and programs on areas of 
cyber security that fall within its mandate and expertise – such as capacity building and 
technical assistance. In contrast, issues such as legal and policy principles on national 
defense, content and cybercrime are outside the ITU’s mandate. Australia is resisting 
attempts to “expand the ITU’s mandate into areas in which it does not have the expertise or 
resources, or which duplicate the work of other bodies”. 

Review of the International Telecommunications Regulations (ITRs)   

The ITRs are treaty-level documents intended to facilitate international interconnection and 
interoperability of information and communication services, as well as ensuring their 
efficiency and widespread public usefulness and availability. 

A conference to review the ITRs was held in 2012. There was some agreement that revisions 
to the 1988 ITRs, but there was a failure to reach consensus. This led to two versions of the 
ITRs – one from 1988 and a new version in 2012. Australia did not sign up to the new version 
(nor did New Zealand).  

An Expert Group has been reviewing the ITRs. Australia has argued that the ITRs should 
remain focused on the interconnection of international telecommunication networks and 
should not encompass matters relating to the internet. It also suggests that a revision of the 
ITRs would draw resources away from other priority areas. It anticipates that the revision of 
the ITRs will be a contentious issue at PP-18, with a likely push to extend the work of the 
Expert Group, and potentially to set up a new conference to revise the ITRs.  

New Zealand is generally aligned with Australia on this issue. MBIE proposes to send 
representatives to PP-18. 

5.3.  Enable Special Offer 

Enable, who provides UFB fibre services in the Christchurch area, has written to RSPs 
inviting them to contact their Account Managers about a wholesale incentive targeting 
Vodafone’s HFC coverage area. The brief note to RSPs states that the promotion will not [be] 
available to “RSPs that sell alternate competing technologies inside the target promotional 
area during the promotional period”. The promotion is scheduled to commence on 1 July 
2018. 

Vodafone has responded to the note by writing to Enable to say that the offer breaches 
regulatory obligations (under its Deed of Undertaking with the Crown) and competition law. 
The letter demands that Enable immediately withdraw its promotional offer.  

On the face of it, the Enable promotion appears to be inconsistent with its non-discrimination 
obligations under the Deed. However, we have not sought formal advice on this point. 

Vodafone has drawn Enable’s note to the attention of the Commerce Commission. The 
Commission enforces the Deed and the Commerce Act. We will stay in touch with the 
Commission to keep track of their views on whether Enable has breached any legal 
obligations.  
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